Freedom Link Year 2008-2009
Our Freedom Link (FL) transition group met on the fourth Saturday of each month from September 2008 to August 2009. Goals for this transition group included providing good blind role models for blind and visually impaired high school students while showing them how to access a variety of fun and interesting activities in Chicago. We also had a strong emphasis on enhancing the students’ mobility skills. Mentors had to be well grounded in NFB philosophy so as to be able to interject said philosophy during the time spent with the students. We also tried to select mentors who were good listeners, nonjudgmental, and reliable. Given the fact that we would be using various forms of public transportation, mentors needed to possess good travel skills.
Our planning committee started meeting in May of 2008. It was decided that we needed a central location in the Chicago area where it would be safe for parents to drop their kids off. It was determined that downtown Chicago would best suit our needs. As expected, rent was very high at a couple of places we checked. After a short search, we found the Harold Washington Public Library, which has a central location at 400 S. State Street and offered small meeting rooms for $45 per 4-hour period. Our present contact in the Corporate and Private Events office is Karlena Cameron. 
We determined that we would meet from 12:30 to 4:30 p.m. the fourth Saturday of each month, with the exception of December when we planned something a little bit special. The name Freedom Link was chosen to incorporate  a word representing a part of our philosophy and a word that would get young people’s attention. We decided to open the program to students enrolled in high school  in Chicago and the suburban area. A flier and application were designed; however, it was too late to contact schools and TVI’s  before school was out for the summer. We would have to promote FL as soon as teachers got back to school. 
We had a list of all the high schools in Illinois that we worked from. Schools within an approximate 20-mile radius of Chicago were called by committee members and a few draftees. If there were blind students at the school, the FL flier and application were sent to be distributed to them. We also sent information to the small number of TVI’s we had contact information for and parents in the area we knew with blind high school students.  Our FL material was posted to a list-serv for high school principals, our wb site, and Newsline. Contacting each school was time consuming, but at the time we did not have an abundance of close contacts who worked directly with blind students or parents of blind children. 

Our promotional efforts resulted in ten applications. Five students found out about FL from their TVI that we made contact with. Three students heard about FL from parent phones calls we made. The other two students were steered our way by a TVI who got our information third-hand. 
Our committee wanted to conduct phone interviews with each student and one of their parents. A different committee member was assigned to the parent than was assigned to the student. The deadline on our application was September 15 and our first Saturday to meet was September 27, so there was no time to waste. Once the interviews were done our committee met to discuss each applicant. We considered things such as each student’s interests, needs, and expectations. We also tried to gauge the level each student was functioning at and the level of commitment students and parents would have to the program. 
After a thorough discussion, we selected six students who we felt would interact with each other the best. Two students were not selected because parents and/or students indicated that there would be a problem attending on a regular basis. One student was not selected because it was felt that an uncontrolled medical issue would keep him from attending regularly. One young man was not selected because he seemed to be much more mature and in many ways much further ahead of the rest of the applicants. It was thought that he would be bored most of the time and lose interest. 
The six students selected were from four different high schools. Three students were from the suburbs and three were from Chicago. The group was made up of five females and one male. Age range was from 14-17. Two students had special needs. One of the students had orthopedic problems and functioned mentally well below her age level. One student had autistic tendencies. 
We tried to match mentors and students on a one-to-one basis, using areas of interest as one of the main criteria. With such a small number of people it was difficult to select people who had matching interests. Mentors were required to sign a contract that outlined their responsibilities (see attached).

The first meeting of FL opened with a time in which students, parents, and mentors could all introduce themselves to each other and have an opportunity to get any remaining questions answered. Of course, there were quite a few forms to be completed. Students needed to read and sign a contract that outlined their responsibilities in the program. Parents read and signed a contract of responsibilities, a hold harmless agreement, a medical information/emergency contact form, and a media release (forms attached). Parents were then given the option to join a parent of a blind high school student down the street for coffee and time to chat. This parent had attended our National Convention. 

The idea of the parents getting together in an impromptu fashion did not work out very well for a variety of reasons. Some parents had other children with them and other things they wanted to do before they came back to pick their high school students up. There were some language barriers. Also, at that time in our development we did not have a real good choice for a parent who was available and who could take a lead with these new parents.

Once the parents left, seven adult NFB members and five students remained to take part in some get-to-know each other activities, visit the Talking Book Center at the library, and take a short trip across the street to get something to eat.   We soon learned that most of the students had very limited mobility experience. Escalators and revolving doors, which we encounter in downtown Chicago all the time, were in their words ‘not allowed’ for them by the adults in their lives. Not the case with us and they quickly learned to use both. At the end of this session, students and mentors sat down to discuss some activities that students would be interested in doing. 

Some of the subsequent activities included students going shopping with us and using nonvisual techniques to make purchases, a play with audio-description and ‘touch tour’ beforehand, a visit to a museum with a hands-on demonstration of surgical instruments, bowling, and a boat tour on the Chicago River and Lake Michigan. When the students wanted to put on a talent show for our group, one girl reluctantly agreed to organize it and did a truly wonderful job. When she talked about the experience later, it was obvious that she had gained quite a bit of confidence and had been reluctant because she had never been asked to be in charge of anything before.

Almost every time we met we visited a restaurant, usually fast-food. Students were able to learn how to gain menu information and carry their own trays. We traveled to all locations by foot, bus, or El-train. Everyone used a white cane. We found that students traveled at very different rates and we needed to allow for quite a lot of extra travel time. One of our first excursions on public transportation included both a bus and El-train. This proved to be too much at once for at least a couple of the students. We learned to take it a little slower. We also found that incorporating so much travel in the beginning did not allow the students enough time to bond with each other. 
The NFB philosophy that was woven into our meetings with these young people was mostly dictated by what we encountered in the community. Discussions ensued after we were offered a place at the front of the line at the boat excursion and after meeting a well-intentioned woman at Starbuck’s who ‘appointed herself as our guardian.’ These discussions and others provoked many questions and gave us opportunity to teach. However, with as much time as we devoted to travel we did not have as much time at the end of each meeting for discussion as we intended.
We had a very diverse group of students which added to our challenge. The connections between mentors and mentees seemed to come quickly and easily. However, connections among the young people seemed to come much slower and interaction was not to the level we would have liked to see. We saw varied amounts of growth in the students. The mentors saw the most growth in the young man with autistic tendencies. He also was the one who attended every session and whose family has become active with NFB. We realize that we need to involve the parents more if we hope to have them reinforce what we are teaching their children. Also, attendance should be better if parents feel more a part of things and hopefully they will be more committed to getting their kids to FL on designated Saturdays. Attendance when we changed from the fourth Saturday (twice) waned, especially when in July we substituted the Chicago Chapter picnic as our activity.  
The mentors have busy schedules and are not able to attend every session; however, I know of some cases where they have given up other activities to be with the FL kids. We are lucky to have a core group of very dedicated mentors who have put a lot into this program. I also know that the mentors have gotten back  a considerable amount. 
Expenditures:
Insurance

$     51.00
Room Rental

$   405.00

Transportation
$   222.50

Activities

$   508.90

Food


$   647.37

Sleep Shades
$     59.25

Total


$1,894.02

Lessons learned to incorporate in the future:
1. Efforts to get applicants must begin sooner, preferably before school ends. Make good use of the contacts we already have and are building upon.

2. Our situation does not lend itself well to one-on-one mentoring, so for the most part we will try mentoring as a group. The exception may be for students with special needs.

3. Try to get parents more involved. Periodically we will have activities for parents. Our first session will have a separate parent activity. This activity will be led by NFB mentor(s). This will leave a smaller number of mentors with the students, which may encourage them to interact more with each other. 
4. When we are traveling more time needs to be allowed and we should not try to squeeze so much into the space of 4 hours so we have more time at the end to discuss the day’s activity and what things have come up.
5. Background checks need to be conducted for all mentors. It was not until half way through the 2008-2009 FL that we started requiring them.

6. Some activities will need to be adapted for students with special needs. One area that we will have to consider is transportation. Is independent travel a realistic goal for every student? While we might like to think so, we did have the case of the student with orthopedic problems and lower than average mental abilities, who may have been better off at times if she had been transported by taxi.
7. Incorporate the use of public transportation a little slower that we did the past year. If we are taking students who have difficulty using stairs on El-trains, we must call ahead to make sure that the elevators are working at the stations we will be using. 
